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May 19, 2023 

 

RE: Algonquin Tribunal Regarding Hannah Mannall/Mannell 

 

Dear Members of the Tribunal:  

 

I sincerely apologize for the inconvenience of the May 9, 2023, addendum that was submitted and 

subsequently withdrawn. I had recommended that the Enrolment Officer (EO) reach out to a retired 

professor of Indigenous Studies at Nipissing University, Professor Terry Dokis, who could have provided in-

depth information on the fur trade in the 1700’s. Sadly, I was informed that Prof. Dokis passed away earlier 

this year. Although his primary area of study was Indigenous Philosophy and Spirituality, he was also a 

valuable resource on the fur trade and often referenced Elaine Mitchell’s writing. Attached is some of 

Mitchell’s work where she details the arrival of Aeneas Cameron at Fort Temiskaming for your reference. 

 

Thank you for extending the deadline to make one last submission before the upcoming hearing. I will briefly 

comment on one submission made by the AOPFN, and I would also like to correct one statement made by the 

Enrolment Officer in the response dated April 27, 2023. Regarding new research provided by the EO on May 

16, 2023, document 23, I am extremely cautious accepting any new information that has not been validated 

by a credible source.  

 

First, I want to address the submission made by the AOPFN on April 18, 2023. Although the submission does 

promote an opposing view to my own, I completely support the AOPFN’s statement that the voices of all 

citizens be heard.  

 

My main concern with the submission made by the AOPFN is that it relies too heavily on Chief Makwa’s 

outrage at Charles Thomas. I worry that the upcoming hearing may devolve into another heated discussion 

concerning the character of Charles Thomas, which is not the subject of the inquiry. Not once in any historical 

document does Chief Makwa take aim at Hannah Mannall or even reference the Mannall name. The harsh 

reality is that Charles Thomas benefitted from Hannah Mannall’s Algonquin heritage and Chief Makwa was 

acutely aware of this.  

 

It has already been determined that Charles was of Cree ancestry and the appropriate actions were taken to 

remove him, and his siblings, from the Schedule of Algonquin Ancestors. Any further retaliation against his 

Algonquin wife would only be cruel and malicious.  

 



Secondly, I want to address document 20 where the EO incorrectly states that I responded to Chief Greg 

Sarazin’s submission (document #14). This is false. I did not respond to Chief Sarazin anywhere in my 

submission. However, I do accept that this was probably just an honest mistake by the EO. 

 

Finally, I would like to address new information posted by the EO on May 16, 2023. In document 23, the EO 

states that the genealogist at the Enrolment Office found a typed transcript of a baptism record for a Samuel 

Mannall born to John Mannall in September 1792. I have not been able to locate any information on this 

child, nor have I located a baptismal certificate to authenticate the typed transcript found. Nor have I found 

proof that any child boarded the ship with John Mannall as the EO suggests. I urge caution accepting new 

information provided at the last minute that has not been fully researched and verified by a reliable source.  

 

Until May 16, 2023, the EO provide absolutely no new information on Hannah Mannall or her Algonquin 

mother from Fort Temiskaming. The November 2022 report produced by the EO states, “The report is based 

on written documents in the possession of the Enrolment Officer at the time of writing.”  This implies that 

the EO conducted no new research for the Tribunal and only relied on dated research from the Chadwick 

hearing. However, less than a month before the scheduled hearing, the EO provided new information that 

may or may not be accurate. It will now be near impossible to authenticate this information before the 

hearing in June. 

 

I thank the tribunal members for their patience in this matter.  

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

Lynn Minor Vahey 
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